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WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Minutes of the Meeting 

September 21, 2012 

 

The meeting of the Board of Trustees of Western Illinois University convened at 8:00 A.M. in the Capitol 

Rooms of the University Union, WIU – Macomb campus.  Trustee William L. Epperly, Chair, presided. 

 

Chair Epperly 
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Also present for the open meeting of the Board of Trustees: 

President Jack Thomas 

Legal Counsel Representative Matt Kwacala 

Board Treasurer and Vice President for Administrative Services Julie DeWees 

Administrative Aide to the Board Paula Rhodes 

Provost and Academic Vice President Ken Hawkinson 

Vice President for Student Services Gary Biller 

Vice President for Quad Cities and Planning Joseph Rives 

Vice President for Advancement and Public Services Brad Bainter 

 

Advisory Group Representatives present: 

Faculty Senate Vice Chair – Shazia Rahman 

Student Government Association President – Caleb Markey 

Council of Administrative Personnel Representative – Pam Bowman 

Civil Service Employees Council President – Bill Rupert 

 

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF JUNE 8, 2012 BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

 

Chair Epperly moved to approve the June 8, 2012 Board Meeting minutes. Trustee Cole seconded the 

motion. 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin
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I thank Jack and congratulate Jack, I think just here recently he hosted a thing at his house for the 200th 

session of Across the Miles program that has interviewed an awful lot of people through the University.  

 

Things happening. Quad Cities groundbreaking-
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August 17th, we had a special session and nothing happened, but we all knew that nothing would happen. 

The House took up pension reform but they only addressed the General Assembly pension system, and it 

was only going to affect members that started in June or July of next year, so anyone elected in this 

election cycle would not have been affected an
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Trustee Early said I just wanted to ask if you could give the numbers for your online programs from the 

undergraduate and graduate levels. Provost Hawkinson said yes, we have 183 fully online undergraduate 
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month of December and early January, and this year we’ve expanded that in to movie theaters in 

Wisconsin, Indiana, Missouri, and Iowa as well to catch the prospective students when they’re home and 

attending the movies during the breaks. 

 

University Relations also designed a system with the installation of banners throughout the North Quad 

and throughout the campus from the Union down to Western Hall. You’ll see banners that are flying now, 

so again working together to get that done.  

 

We’ve also started the process to simplify all our university logos and to identify and all of our visual 
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slightly from 2.99 to 3.05, so we’ve gone over that 3.0 mark, which I think is a good indicator. And the 

ACT composite average is up from 20.7 to 20.8, so small increases but I think we’re headed in the right 

direction with that. We celebrated greater diversity in this freshman class than we’ve had in previous 

years. 27.7% of our freshman class represent African American populations. And an area that we’re going 

to see a continuing increase in the State of Illinois is with our Hispanic students and 9.8% of our freshman 

class are Hispanic students. Last year, that was 8.6%, so we will continue to see an increase in that group.  

 

An area that we’re working on is as Dr. Thomas mentioned through our Building Connections Program is 

retention. The retention rate for last year’s freshman class coming back to this year went down from 

previous years. We’re at 67.7% and that’s down from 71.4%. We realize this is an area of concern for us 

and as I mentioned to the Board in previous sessions last spring, we talked to all of our faculty and staff 
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Homecoming is coming up and the students have worked hard in putting together a lot of events and I 

hope you enjoy those over the next couple of days and help us celebrate Homecoming 2012.  

 

And then one final thing I want to mention, Ann Comerford, our Director of the Union, was named the 

Association of College Unions International Region 9 Director this past July. She continues to do a great 
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The COAP Promotional Structure Committee continues to investigate a promotional structure for 

COAP members.  

 

COAP would like to thank Dr. Thomas and Brad Bainter for the opportunity to attend the Football game 

and the President’s tent on August 30.   

 

Student Government Association President – Caleb Markey 

Chair Epperly said Caleb Markey, the Student Government President, who is bright and shiny here this 

morning after probably a long night last night. Caleb Markey said I provided you with my report, and I’d 

be happy to answer any questions about that. I did want to add that from a student perspective, I think 

homecoming is going very well, and I’m seeing a high level of involvement at all of our events on 

campus, and a high level of school spirit, so very exc�
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concern.  Interim Physical Plant Director Coker discussed the preliminary updates to the campus master 

plan.  We also had a discussion with President Thomas about his initiatives for the upcoming academic 

year.   

 

The Senate received annual reports from its committees and councils:  Council on Admission, 

Graduation, and Academic Standards, Council on Campus Planning and Usage, Council for Curricular 

Programs and Instruction, Council on General Education, Council for Instructional Technology, Council 

on Intercollegiate Athletics, and Council for International Education, Summer School Committee, and 

Writing Instruction in the Disciplines Committee. 

 

Several of the Senate’s councils will be considering how to implement the changes to the First Year 

Experience (FYE) program.  There are a number of ramifications inherent in the changes which will need 

to be considered and worked out. 

 

Civil Service Employees Council President – Bill Rupert 

Bill Rupert said I submitted the report. There are no additions to the Civil Service Employees Council 

report or the 
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FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT 

 

Chair Epperly reconvened the meeting at 10:28 AM, and asked Mike, are you on the line? Trustee 

Houston said yes, I’m on the line. Chair Epperly said we’ll move into the Finance Committee and with 

that I’ll turn it over to Lyneir Cole, Chair of the Finance Committee to handle that segment, Lyneir it’s all 

yours.  

 

Report on Contributions 

Trustee Cole said good morning everyone, how are you? Ok, we’re going to start off with Report No. 

12.9/1 – Report on Contributions by Vice President Brad Bainter. VP Bainter said thank you, good 
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WHEREAS Western Illinois University is now required by the Chief Procurement Officer of Higher 

Education to solicit proposals from which to select a Vendor to provide said furniture, rather than 

buying from an existing contract; and,   

 

WHEREAS Vendor will be selected in accordance with the Illinois Procurement Code and all other 

applicable statutes and rules:   

 

THEREFORE be it resolved that the Board of Trustees of Western Illinois University delegates 

authority to President Thomas to approve the procurement of residential furniture for Thompson 

Hall.  Total cost of the purchase shall not exceed $1,500,000.  

 

Resolution No. 12.9/1: FY 2013 All-Funds Budget 

Budget Director Matt Bierman said good morning. As presented, and I think Christi is handing out the 

updated version which was sent out over email a few days ago. The only change to that had to do with the 

amount that was allocated for personal services from our income fund line. There are a number of things 

that have impacted our request for the spending plan since, as it relates to the FY12 budget request, our all 

funds request, our state appropriation was reduced by $3.4M. We’ve seen salary increases of $3.3M for 

those departments that are funded by appropriated dollars to ensure that we have a reasonable budget. We 

have cut all the VP areas by 2% and reduced some other expenditures. The tuition increase, that 

accounted for about $1.2M in new revenue. So, the All-Funds Budget is before you, I’ll answer any 

questions that you have then. 
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WHEREAS the Fiscal Year 2013 all-funds budget requires Western Illinois University Board of Trustees 

approval prior to submission; and,  

WHEREAS the Fiscal Year 2013 All-Funds Budget presented today advances the goals of the 

University’s Strategic Plan, Higher Values in Higher Education, on both Western Illinois 

University campuses, and statewide strategic planning goals for higher education, as identified in 

IBHE’s Illinois Public Agenda for College and Career Success; and, 

 

WHEREAS the Fiscal Year 2013 All-Funds Budget presented today maintains Western Illinois 

University’s public commitments to conservative fiscal management and public accountability to 

students, their families, and state taxpayers: 

THEREFORE be it resolved that the Board of Trustees approves the Fiscal Year 2013 All-Funds Budget 

as presented in the Fiscal Year 2013 All-Funds Budget document which will be provided at the 

Board of Trustees meeting, and be it further resolved that the President be authorized to make 

technical adjustments in these budgets if necessary. 
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Fiscal Year 2013 All-Funds Budget 

 

 

To ensure full budgetary disclosure within Illinois public universities, the Illinois Board of Higher 

Education requires each public university Board of Trustees to approve a proposed budget for the 
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 At the time of presenting the Fiscal Year 2013 Preliminary Spending Plan to the Western Illinois 

University Board of Trustees, the State’s Fiscal Year 2013 Appropriated Funds Budget had not 

been enacted. The University’s Fiscal Year 2013 All-Funds Budget includes the Fiscal Year 2013 

Appropriated Funds Budget signed into law by the Governor. 

 

Fiscal Year 2013 Spending Priorities 
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Western Illinois University

Fiscal Year 2011 Through FY2013 Preliminary Spending Plan

State University Auxiliary Other Non-

Appropriated Income Facilities System Appropriated Total

Personal Services 50,335,900$   48,164,100$ 15,450,000$    12,000,000$ 125,950,000$ 

Medicare 600,000          750,000        180,000           160,000        1,690,000       

Contractual Services 3,000,000       8,387,900     20,200,000      10,300,000   41,887,900     

Travel -                  900,000        75,000             650,000        1,625,000       

Commodities 322,000          1,478,000     600,000           1,700,000     4,100,000       

Equipment -                  2,500,000     700,000           1,000,000     4,200,000       

Awards & Grants and Matching Funds -                  1,000,000     575,000           19,500,000   21,075,000     

Telecommunication Services 180,000          370,000        225,000           250,000        1,025,000       

Operation of Automotive Equipment -                  150,000        120,000           300,000        570,000          

Permanent Improvements -                  300,000        75,000             300,000        675,000          

CMS Health Insurance 1,744,800       -                200,000           625,000        2,569,800       

Other -                  -                12,300,000      400,000        12,700,000     

     Total FY2011 Operating Budget 56,182,700$   64,000,000$ 50,700,000$    47,185,000$ 218,067,700$ 

Personal Services 50,000,000$   50,500,000$ 15,450,000$    12,000,000$ 127,950,000$ 

Medicare 800,000          525,000        180,000           160,000        1,665,000       

Contractual Services 2,500,000       9,500,000     20,700,000      10,300,000   43,000,000     

Travel -                  1,000,000     75,000             650,000        1,725,000       

Commodities 387,900          1,500,000     600,000           1,700,000     4,187,900       

Equipment 500,000          2,500,000     700,000           1,000,000     4,700,000       

Awards & Grants and Matching Funds -                  1,000,000     575,000           19,500,000   21,075,000     

Telecommunication Services 100,000          400,000        225,000           250,000        975,000          

Operation of Automotive Equipment 150,000          11,900          120,000           300,000        581,900          

Permanent Improvements -                  800,000        575,000           300,000        1,675,000       

CMS Health Insurance 1,744,800       -                200,000           625,000        2,569,800      

 

 



30 

 

 

 



31 

 

 

Resolution No. 12.9/2: FY 2014 Appropriated Operating Budget Recommendations 

Budget Director Matt Bierman said so this is the operating request for 2014. We have already started our 

budget process for next fiscal ye
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Fiscal Year 2014 Appropriated Operating Budget Recommendations 

Western Illinois University 

 

Western Illinois University begins Fiscal Year 2013 with a $126.5 million base appropriation (41.2 

percent from general revenue and 58.8 percent from income fund). The University recommends a $15.5 

million general revenue increase in funding for Fiscal Year 2014 operations.  
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   Salary Increases for Faculty and Staff. As stated in Higher Values in Higher Education, Western Illinois 

University’s highest priority is to increase faculty and staff salaries to meet and exceed the mean of peer institutions. 

The $5.2 million request for salary increases is 85.8 percent of the University’s salary and cost increase 

recommendation. Salary erosion is a critical issue facing Western Illinois University. The ability to recruit and retain 

high achieving and diverse faculty and staff is directly related to ensuring educational quality. While internal 

reallocations provide some level of salary increase for faculty and staff, enhancing competitiveness remains the 

highest institutional priority, particularly in light of reduced salary competitiveness. 

 

Support for Program Priorities. Western Illinois University is seeking $9.5 million in funding for program priorities 

identified in Higher Values in Higher Education. These include: 

 

 Permanent improvements and campus infrastructure enhancements ($2,000,000) to reduce 

the deferred maintenance backlog of over $500 million. 

 Operation and maintenance of the Quad Cities campus ($4,500,000) faculty and staff positions 

are needed to support expanded academic programs.  

 Stude
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Changes from Fiscal Year 2013 Operating Recommendation Request 

 

Consistent with the University’s Strategic Plan, salary increases are the University’s highest priority. Cost 

increases for utilities, library material and other operating expenses are also important. Western Illinois 

University has not received funding for increased costs in 15 years.  

 

Western Illinois University is also requesting $9.5 million in state funding to support its Strategic Plan, 

Higher Values in Higher Education. Funds to support deferred maintenance, operations in the Quad 

Cities, student financial aid, heath care professional education, and the engineering program will improve 

economic development, educational partnerships, access, diversity, affordability, productivity, and 

accountability in Illinois public higher education.  

 

 

Changes from Fiscal Year 2013 Operating Increase Recommendation 
(Dollars in Thousands) 

   
   
 Fiscal Year Difference 
  2013 2014 Amount Percent 
     

Total Recommended Increase $14,226.5 $15,500.0 $1,273.5 9.0% 

Salary and Cost Increases  $5,726.5 $6,000.0 $273.51  4.8% 

Salary Increases 4,845.0 5,150.0 305.0  

Social Security 66.3 75.0 8.7  

Cost Increases     

Library Materials 152.0 152.0    -   

Utilities 158.5 155.0    (3.5)   

Other General Materials 504.7 468.0 (36.7)  
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Western Illinois University’s Fiscal Year 2014 Operating Recommendations 

To the Illinois Board of Higher Education 

 

Western Illinois University’s Fiscal Year 2014 operating budget request will be submitted to the Illinois 

Board of Higher Education October 15, 2012, pending board approval. 

 

FY2014 OPERATIONS AND GRANTS 

DETAIL OF RESOURCES REQUESTED FOR NEW PROGRAMS  

AND PROGRAM PRIORITIES 

 

 

NAME OF INSTITUTION:   Western Illinois University  

 

TITLE OF REQUEST:  Faculty and Staff Salaries  

 

AMOUNT REQUESTED:   $5,150,000 

 

SOURCE OF FUNDS REQUESTED:   Appropriated Funds 

 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF REQUEST: 

 

Higher Values in Higher Education, Western Illinois University’s Strategic Plan, displays the 
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FY2014 OPERATIONS AND GRANTS 

DETAIL OF RESOURCES REQUESTED FOR NEW PROGRAMS  

AND PROGRAM PRIORITIES 

 

 

NAME OF INSTITUTION:   Western Illinois University  

 

TITLE OF REQUEST:  Deferred Maintenance 

 

AMOUNT REQUESTED:   $2,000,000 

 

SOURCE OF FUNDS REQUESTED:   Appropriated Funds 

 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF REQUEST: 

 

Higher Values in Higher Education, Western Illinois University’s Strategic Plan, states: 

“Provide safe, accessible, responsible campus environments that meet the needs of University 

constituencies and reflect the core values of the University.” 

 

Providing a safe, accessible, and responsive campus environment conducive to learning is crucial in a 

community of learners.  The University estimates a total deferred maintenance backlog at $528 million.  

As is the case on all campuses in Illinois, many projects have been critically needed for a substantial 

period of time and are impacting the learning environment.   

 

In addition to these funds requested for deferred maintenance needs, Capital Renewal funds are used to 

address deferred maintenance priorities on campuses.  Between FY2004 and FY2014 Western Illinois 

University has requested $13.2 million in Capital renewal funds and has received $3.6 million.  This has 

resulted in over $9.6 million in lost funds that would have been used to address elevator maintenance, 

utility infrastructure repairs, and other critical needs on campus.   

 

JUSTIFICATION FOR BUDGET REQUEST: 

 

The University is making a strong commitment toward improving the campus physical environment.  A 

reduction in the deferred maintenance liability is viewed as integral to achieving that objective.  An 

increase in the Permanent Improvement budget will allow the University to address the increasing 

backlog of deferred maintenance projects. Funds will be utilized for classroom modernization; improving 

HVAC and building energy management controls; enhancing electrical and plumbing distribution 

systems; and renovating campus sidewalks, drives, and exterior stairs. 
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and students costs, and is focusing its resources of educational access and its academic mission. (Illinois 

Public Agenda, Goal 2).  
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FY2014 OPERATIONS AND GRANTS 

DETAIL OF RESOURCES REQUESTED FOR NEW PROGRAMS  

AND PROGRAM PRIORITIES 

 

 

NAME OF INSTITUTION:   Western Illinois University  

 

TITLE OF REQUEST:  Student Financial Aid 

 

AMOUNT REQUESTED:   $1,500,000 

 

SOURCE OF FUNDS REQUESTED:   Appropriated Funds 

 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF REQUEST: 

 

Higher Values in Higher Education, Western Illinois University’s Strategic Plan, states: 

“Western Illinois University also emphasizes affordability because a college education is 

essential in today’s global and highly technological community. We firmly believe that higher 

education, and the benefits that it accords, is an investment, and that no student should be denied 

a college education because of financial need. We provide access and affordability to a high-

quality educational experience that is responsive to student needs and circumstances.” 

Funds are being requested to provide students with financial aid opportunities to support access and 

affordability to higher education.  Providing new and enhanced strategies for reducing the amount of 

student indebtedness upon graduation is consistent with University’s Strategic Plan, Higher Values in 

Higher Education, and statewide strategic planning goals for higher education, identified in The Illinois 

Board of Higher Education’s Illinois Public Agenda for College and Career Success. 

 

JUSTIFICATION FOR BUDGET REQUEST: 

 

The University is making a strong commitment to ensure that no Illinois citizen is denied access to higher 

education because of financial need. Funding will be used to provide scholarship funds to high-need, 

academically talented students to help reduce student indebtedness upon graduation.   
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FY2014 OPERATIONS AND GRANTS 

DETAIL OF RESOURCES REQUESTED FOR NEW PROGRAMS  

AND PROGRAM PRIORITIES 

 

 

NAME OF INSTITUTION:   Western Illinois University  

 

TITLE OF REQUEST:  Health Care Professional Education   

 

AMOUNT REQUESTED:   $750,000  

 

SOURCE OF FUNDS REQUESTED:   Appropriated Funds 

 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF REQUEST: 

 

Addressing the critical regional shortage of nurses in West Central Illinois (i.e., Galesburg through 

Quincy), Western Illinois University-Macomb is coordinating with local community colleges and area 

health care providers to provide a baccalaureate of science in nursing and an RN-BSN Completion 

program for community college transfer students, practicing nurses and a pre-licensure program to 

prepare graduates to take the national council licensing exam (NCLEX) to be an RN. The participating 

agencies in this collaborative relationship are McDonough District Hospital, Blessing Hospital, St. 

Mary’s Hospital, Cottage Hospital, St. Francis Medical Center, Methodist Hospital, Wesley Village, 

Everly House, Macomb Public Schools, St. Paul Catholic School, Western Illinois Mental Health Centers, 

and Beu Health Center. There are three community colleges in the area whose graduates articulate into 

the RN-BSN completion program: Black Hawk College, Spoon River College, and Carl Sandburg 

College. 

 

The demand of the health care delivery system is such that baccalaureate-prepared nurses are urgently 

needed i
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2013.  This is based on current pre-nursing enrollment and anticipated transfer students.  There are 210 

pre-nursing students in the current fiscal year, and, based on state-wide program trends, enrollment is 

expected to increase to 300 students in fiscal year 2013. 

 

Funding requested for the Health Care Professional Education program will provide support for nine full-

time faculty, one director, and three full-time support staff members and provide funds to purchase 

instructional laboratory equipment and library materials. 

 

FY 2014 OPERATIONS AND GRANTS 

DETAIL OF RESOURCES REQUESTED FOR NEW PROGRAMS 

AND PROGRAM PRIORITIES 

 

 

 

NAME OF INSTITUTION:  Western Illinois University 

 

TITLE OF REQUEST:  Bachelor of Science in Engineering  

 

AMOUNT REQUESTED:  $750,000 

 

SOURCE OF FUNDS REQUESTED:  Appropriated Funds 

 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF REQUEST: 

 

Western Illinois University received authorization on October 7, 2008 from the Illinois Board of Higher 

Education to offer a Bachelor of Science in Engineering degree program at the WIU Quad Cities campus.  

This is a multidisciplinary engineering degree designed to prepare graduates for technology leadership in 

the 21st Century. The degree requires a minimum of 121 semester hours. Students complete 43 s.h. of 

WIU’s general education core, 30 s.h. of math and science (10 s.h. are dual counted for general education 

credits) and a 49 s.h. core in engineering design, materials, electronics, robotics, thermo-fluid dynamics, 

structural design, quality and technology management. Electives (9 s.h.) are offered in the senior year to 

give students additional depth in selected engineering areas (e.g., mechanical, civil, materials, 

manufacturing, engineering management).  

 

The program is designed to meet the Accreditation Board for Engineering and Technology (ABET) 

standards and is currently being offered at the Caxton Block Building in Moline, Illinois, and will be 

delivered at the new WIU Quad Cities Riverfront campus in Moline, Illinois starting in January of 2012. 

The Engineering program is a 2+2 degree completion program (the junior and senior years) and has been 

articulated with pre-engineering transfer programs at the WIU Macomb campus and community colleges 

in Illinois, Iowa, and Missouri. This program is vital to the region and is the only 4-year engineering 

degree available in the Quad Cities Area.  

 

According to U.S., Illinois, Iowa, and Missouri labor agencies, there is a strong labor market demand for 

engineering graduates in western Illinois and eastern Iowa, with an 11-percent increase in employment 

demand through 2014.  In the next five years, an estimated 25 percent of the current 10,000+ engineers in 

the region will retire. 

 

JUSTIFICATION FOR BUDGET REQUEST: 

 

Instruction was first offered starting in August of 2009 to three students of which two graduated in May 

2011. As of August 2011, there are 18 seniors, 6 juniors, and a growing number of sophomore and 
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good financial times, they took this the IBHE list and generally followed it, because they could every few 

years do capital bills. In more recent times, they have pulled things out, much like our Quad Cities 

campus and funded directly because there were so few projects getting funded. The list of the 20 things is 

the short list from IBHE is from a list of hundreds of items that all the public institutions and the 

community colleges submit every year. So that list is well over 100 and they narrow it down to 20-25 for 

a short list. They do it based upon what they think the next capital bill will be. 

 

Chair Epperly asked have we checked the brains of our senators and I mean, do we know what their 

thoughts are as the, and I say senators and reps and so forth, because we got the Quad Cities building 

because Blagojevich wanted it. It’s kind of comical in hindsight, you know, and have we tried to pick the 

brains of the others to know what their thoughts are on any of this? I don’t know, I’m just asking. I know 

I keep beating the dead horse here, but I just think we’re making a huge critical error in a strategic area. 

President Thomas said in terms of our legislators, the legislators are supporting the Science Facility, but 

when it comes down to capital projects in general in terms of what order we should put them in on our 

list, they don’t give us input on that. Chair Epperly said ok.  

 

Matt Bierman said one of the things that Scott just reminded me of, in talking with IBHE, one of the 

reasons why they said if you move science up we will do our best to get the planning dollars for science at 

the bottom of that 25 list, because some of the things on that list other campuses have went and funded on 

their own, so they’ll fall off this year. So, if there’s any space they said obviously STEM is a priority at 

all levels, so if we try to get that, and try to get the planning dollars, that’s why we focused on the 

planning dollars first. Maybe it will sneak up into the bottom of that list. Scott Coker added I think overall 

since there hasn’t been capital budgets come forward for several years, this process has been very difficult 

to understand how it works, because there is not functioning process currently. 

 

Trustee Cole said I’d like to entertain a motion to accept this action item. 

 

Trustee Early moved to approve Resolution 12.9/3. Trustee Ehlert Fuller seconded the motion.  

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin  Yes 

Trustee Hare  Yes 

Trustee Houston Yes 

 

Chair Epperly added a difficult yes, and I’m, we’re going on your recommendation. I’m going off that, 

but I just, I hope we’re right. I hope you’re right. 

 

Motion Carried.  
 

Resolution: 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University must prepare annual appropriated capital budget 

recommendations for the Illinois Board of Higher Education, Illinois State Legislature, and the 

Governor; and, 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University’s Fiscal Year 2014 budget recommendations advance 

institutional progress and sustainability for the University’s Strategic Plan, Higher Values in 
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Higher Education, Campus Master Plans on the Macomb and Quad Cities campuses, and the 

Illinois Board of Higher Education’s statewide strategic plan for higher education, 
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academic mission, meet strategic objectives of environmental sustainability, and optimize state taxpayers’ 

investments in higher education.  

 

Priority 2A: Western Illinois University-Macomb Science Building (Planning) The current College of 

Arts and Sciences’ three science facilities, Currens Hall, Waggoner Hall, and Tillman Hall, are obsolete 

in providing high-quality comprehensive instructional laboratories.  All three facilities were constructed 

years before modern laboratory standards were developed for acceptable indoor air quality and energy 

efficiency. The antiquated laboratory fume-hood systems and poor quality heating, ventilation, and air 

conditioning systems yield inadequate comfort and humidity control.  These lead to detrimental impacts 

on teaching; research; and student, faculty, and staff recruitment and retention.  The new science building 

will consolidate existing and support new academic programs, as Western Illinois University becomes the 

leading comprehensive university in the United States.  

 

Priority 2B: Western Illinois University-

-
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that could displace faculty and staff as well as force relocation of students.  In a worst case scenario, an 

extended outage in winter could last between one and two weeks.  The University estimates that upon 

total failure of the existing steam condensate lines, approximately $380,000 in water and energy would be 

wasted annually. 

 

Chilled Water for Campus Buildings 

The University commissioned an engineering and economic evaluation to compare a central-chilled water 

plant or satellite plants with independent replacement of single building chillers.  The construction of 

centralized or satellite plants would significantly reduce total capacity requirements and operational costs 

while increasing energy efficiency.  Catastrophic losses of absorption chillers in buildings would render 

those buildings unusable in summer.  Until expensive rental chillers can be installed, substantial diversion 

of University funds and redirected labor resources would occur. 

 

DEPENDENT RELATIONSHIPS 

 

There are no other projects that this proposal is dependent upon in order to provide operational 

enhancements and financial benefits noted above. However, modernization of existing building heating, 

ventilation, and air conditioning systems is also needed to fully accomplish up-to-date comfort control in 

campus facilities. 

 

DESIRED COMPLETION DATE 

 

Design and construction for critical project components is already underway utilizing previously 

identified University funding.  Additional design can commence upon release of funds. 
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PROJECT: WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY - MACOMB  

                   SCIENCES COMPLEX 
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Design will commence as soon as funds are received with total project completion estimated at 54 

months. 
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Source of cost estimate: Western Illinois University College of Arts and Sciences New Science Building Programming Study- 

Hastings & Chivetta Architects, Inc. 

1. Added costs include: LEED Certification (6%); furniture, fixtures, and equipment (18%); utilities and parking (15.5%); high, 

sophisticated piping (1%) 

2. Uses 0.225% per month from base to bid date 
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Western Illinois University-Quad Cities Riverfront Campus Building Complex Three (Priority 2B) 
 

Space Type 

Net Assignable 

Square Feet 

Multiplier 

Factor 

Gross 

Square  

Feet (GSF) $/GSF Cost 

Office  4,600 1.70 7,820   $261.66     $2,046.2 

Classrooms 16,000 1.50 24,000 252.76      6,066.2 

Instructional Wet Laboratories  2,800 1.64  4,592 299.42 1,374.9 

Supporting Facilities  5,000 1.20  6,000 236.06       1,416.4 

Research Lab (Wet) 2,800 1.67  4,676 396.6 1,854.5  

Special Use  2,575 1.80  4,635 252.88 1,172.1 

General Use  12,000 1.90 22,800 302.12       6,888.3 

Base Total            45,775 -- 74,523 --     $20,818.7 

Added Costs1           4,476.0 

Base Cost 
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PROJECT: WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERITY - MACOMB  

                   LIFE-SAFETY AND ACCESSIBILITY IMPROVEMENTS 

 

PRIORITY: 3 

 

RAMP BUDGET CATEGORY: Remodeling and Rehabilitation 

 

REQUESTED FUNDING: $22,029,800 

 

BACKGROUND DATA 

 

Western Illinois University is committed to optimizing state taxpayers’ investment in higher education 

facilities and infrastructure. The University’s Strategic Plan places strong emphasis on campus safety and 

accessibility. This request identifies critical building enhancements to facilities constructed between 1900 

and 1978 (the date of the last state-supported facility to be constructed at Western Illinois University-

Macomb), in particular to comply with current electrical or mechanical provisions of the Life Safety Code, 

Americans with Disabilities Act Accessibility Guidelines (ADAAG), and Illinois Accessibility Code.  

These existing non-code compliance items pose significant liability to the state and Western Illinois 

University.  

 

QUANTIFICATION 

 

The mechanical, electrical, and fire alarm building systems identified in this request are 30 years old or 

more and do not meet current provisions of the Life Safety Code. In addition, site and building access 

deficiencies remain after the discontinuation of state-funded accessibility funding in 2002.  The 

University’s Life Safety Study and Accessibility Study for all campus facilities will be used to assign 

priorities for updating buildings to meet code provisions, thereby allowing safe and accessible occupancy 

in accordance with the University’s Strategic Plan and the statewide strategic plan for higher education, 

IBHE 2011, A Strategic Plan for the Illinois Board of Higher Education.  

 

DEPENDENT RELATIONSHIPS 

 

While there are no dependent relationships between this project and any other capital project, it is 

important to note that the University seeks state partnership funding for this project.  Through internal 

reallocation the Western Illinois University Board of Trustees authorized sprinkling of the residence halls 

and code compliance for the east side of Hanson Field. Western Illinois University, therefore, seeks state 

partnership funding to eliminate non-code compliance liability to the state and the University. 

 

DESIRED COMPLETION DATE 

 

This project will be completed as soon as possible after funds have been released. It is a vital part of 

Western Illinois University’s Strategic Plan, and the state’s investment in campus safety, security, and 

accessibility.  
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Western Illinois University-Macomb Life Safety & Accessibility Enhancements (Priority 3) 
 

      

Life Safety & Accessibility Improvements         $15,655.6 

Escalation1             1,056.8 

Expected Bid Date: 5/13      

Number of Months to Bid Date: 30          

Escalated Building Budget             $16,712.4 

Escalated Building Budget          

with Contingency (10%)  
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Source of cost estimate: Western Illinois University College of Fine Arts and Communications                                                       

Visual Arts Facility Predesign Document- Hammel Green & Abrahamson, Inc. 

1. Added costs include: LEED Certification (6%); Sitework (15%); furniture, fixtures, and equipment (12%);  

2. Uses 0.225% per month from base to bid date 

3. Source for estimated A/E fees is Illinois Capital Development Board's Professional Services and Fees Handbook for 

Centralized Negotiation (March 2009). 

4. Other adds include building commissioning, testing and balancing, technology infrastructure 

 

 

PROJECT: WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY – MACOMB 

                   CAPITAL RENEWAL 

 

RAMP BUDGET CATEGORY: Remodeling and Rehabilitation 

 

REQUESTED FUNDING: $8,630,000 

 

BACKGROUND DATA 

 

Higher Values in Higher Education, Western Illinois University’s Strategic Plan, states: 

“Provide safe, accessible, responsible campus environments that meet the needs of University 

constituencies and reflect the core values of the University.” 

 

Providing a safe, accessible, and responsive campus environment conducive to learning is directly linked 

to responsive upkeep and repair of facilities.  In addition to operating funds, Capital Renewal funds are 

used to address deferred maintenance needs on campuses. Since Fiscal Year 2004 Western Illinois 

University has only recently received $4.1 million to address critical campus-wide elevator maintenance, 

utility infrastructure repairs, and numerous other needs on campus. The University currently estimates a 

total deferred maintenance and capital renewal backlog of $528 million. As is the case on all campuses in 

Illinois, there are many projects that have been critically needed for a substantial period of time and are 

negatively impacting the learning environment.   
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PROJECT: WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY- QUAD CITIES  

                   CAPITAL RENEWAL 

 

RAMP BUDGET CATEGORY: Remodeling and Rehabilitation 

 

REQUESTED FUNDING: $360,000 

 

BACKGROUND DATA 

 

Higher Values in Higher Education, Western Illinois University’s Strategic Plan, states: 

“Provide safe, accessible, responsible campus environments that meet the needs of University 

constituencies and reflect the core values of the University.” 

 

Providing a safe, accessible, and responsive campus environment conducive to learning is directly linked 

to responsive upkeep and repair of facilities.  In addition to operating funds, Capital Renewal funds are 

used to address deferred maintenance needs on campuses. The 60th Street facility was built in 1971 as a 

home for IBM and subsequently remodeled in 1996 to house Western Illinois University.  A recent 

facility condition assessment by Woolpert Inc. has identified critical deferred maintenance of $1.2 

million. 

 

QUANTIFICATION 

 

Funds will be utilized for valve and piping replacement; replacement of critical site lighting and 

renovation of sidewalks, drives, and exterior stairs. 

 

DEPENDENT RELATIONSHIPS 

 

There are no other projects that this proposal is dependent. 

 

DESIRED COMPLETION DATE 

 

Design would commence as soon as funds are received. 
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Western Illinois University-Quad Cities Capital Renewal Request 
 

      

      

Base Cost1                 278.7 

Escalation2                   15.0 

Expected Bid Date: 10/12      

Number of Months to Bid Date: 24       
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WHEREAS in accordance with the Western Illinois University Master Facilities Plan, the Board of 

Trustees has approved the demolition of this facility, having found that it is no longer suitable for 

the use for which it was initially acquired; and, 

 

WHEREAS the Auxiliary Facilities System will finance the cost of demolition of this facility with 

operating funds: 

 

THEREFORE be it resolved that the Board of Trustees of Western Illinois University in regular meeting 

assembled, that: 

(1) In accordance with Section 14(b) of the Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bond 

Resolution adopted by the predecessor of the Board on December 5, 1985, as supplemented 
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Trustee Ehlert Fuller said we have a long list of recommendations/changes. These new students will be 

doing these new things. What are the basic big changes? One I noticed is the annual reading has been 
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relationship with the center last year. We’re one of very few schools that did not, was not a member of 

consortium. SIU and various other schools already offer programs. We felt that we were missing 

opportunities to work with students that are Chicago-based, and so this was especially useful for 

educational leadership programs, because we could have students sit in on classes through codec and save 

us the expense of sending faculty up to Chicago to teach these classes to what are often very few students. 

We hope to expand the program in the future to more students in education and the LEJA program. In 

addition, we get free marketing as being part of the consortium. There’s a lot of advertising that goes out 

and it gives us a presence in the Chicago land area, and that’s why we entered into this agreement with 

them.  

 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller said what do we know about the, obviously there’s some intrinsic values that you 

can’t put a number on, but what’s our cost versus what we get in tuition and how are we managing that? 

Provost Hawkinson said the membership is $1,800. Last year, and again it was the first year that we 

engaged in this, we had six students sit in on the classes, so that would be, you figure about $1,000 to 

$1,200 of tuition income per student. That’d give us about $6,000-7,000 of actual tuition income, and so 

if you just look at it in terms of tuition versus cost, I should add there is also an expense for the class, 

which came to about $1,500 because we have to have a proctor there that they handle through the system. 

But we did make money off it if we only look at tuition, but of course we know that tuition doesn’t cover 

all expenses of any programs that we offer. This also allows degree completion for our students in that 

area who are based there, and in addition it gives us presence. Many of the other universities have a role 

there and it makes us a player in this area. 

 

Trustee Houston said so, Ken, you’re saying that if we look at this and say the salaries and that of people 

assigned to do this that we are in fact doing better than break even? Provost Hawkinson said yes. 

Currently, the students who are taking the classes are being codec’d in to existing classes, and so we’re 

not hiring faculty to actually go there and teach. These students are just joining classes that are already 

being taught, and so there’s no real instructional cost beyond the membership in the consortium and the 

$50 per week that we pay for the rooms or whatever it is. Trustee Houston said thank you.  

 

Office of Sponsored Projects Annual Report 

Trustee Griffin said the final report, 
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regulations. Our office continues to work with faculty to submit proposals. Together we conduct training 

workshops. We assist in the establishment of grantee profiles in an electronic notification system, and we 

promote faculty research through our University Research Council grant, which is funded from our 

officer and it helps to fund seed research for faculty in order for them to apply for larger externally 

continuous funded sources.  

 

In the report that was in our packet, our proposal, you can see that our proposal and award numbers have 

remained consistent. In FY12, we had 168 proposals as compared to 172. In FY11, 130 awards compared 

to 136 in the previous fiscal year. Both the dollar value of both proposals and awards decreased, however 

that was due almost entirely to one Department of Defense project that was originally proposed for five 

years at a little over $4M a year, but which failed to receive any funding beyond the first year.  

 

Western has faculty and staff from various disciplines and backgrounds applying for and receiving 

external funding. For instance, Dr. Andrea Porras-Alfaro from Biology joined Western in the Fall of 2009 

and already has three awards totaling over $400,000 from the National Science Foundation, Los Alamos 

National Laboratory, and the Illinois Department of Natural Resources. Dr. Winthrop Phippen from 

Agriculture has received numerous awards totaling almost $1.8M from U.S. Department of Agriculture, 

the Illinois Department of Commerce & Economic Opportunity, and USAID among some other sources.  

 

We also have a couple departments we’d like to highlight who have had continuous awards for over 20 

years. Retired professors Dr. Richard Mathers and Dr. William Faulkner from Sociology have had and 

continue to have an award with Illinois Department of Children and Family Services for over 23 years, 

and have been awarded an excess of $4.2M. In the Center for Best Practices in Early Childhood 

Education, they’ve received the StarNet award from the Illinois State Board of Education for the past 25 

years and have been awarded over $16.3M.  

 

Big or small, our office would like to see an increase in the number of faculty members involved in the 

pursuit of external funding to support their scholarly activity. As state funding continues to shrink, 

Sponsored Projects will encourage staff and faculty to apply to other funding sources especially federal in 

order to continue to grow externally funded research and public service activities at Western Illinois 

University. Trustee Epperly had asked in the past that we begin to track first-time applicants and 

awardees, and we started that process at the beginning of this fiscal year so you’ll see that information on 

the September report when it comes out. Thank you for your time. Trustee Griffin said thank you again. 
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Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin  Yes 

Trustee Hare  Yes 

Trustee Houston Yes 

 

Motion Carried.  

 

Resolution: 

 

WHEREAS Goal 4 of The Illinois Commitment states that “Illinois will increase the number and 

diversity of residents completing training and education programs”; and, 

 

WHEREAS 
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· possess an expert-level understanding of the fundamental physical, chemical, and biological 

processes and the unique factors that distinguish environmental processes in large river ecosystems 

from others. 

· can identify gaps in the current knowledge of environmental issues in large river ecosystems and 

develop approaches to fill those gaps based on the contemporary scientific methodologies. 

· are able to communicate effectively in writing and orally the results of research findings to the 

public and other professionals. 

 

The Illinois Board of Higher Education (IBHE) recognizes six doctoral programs in environmental 

disciplines (environmental science, studies, policy, and/or engineering).  However, none of these existing 

programs offer doctoral degrees in environmental science with an emphasis on large river ecosystems.  

Further, there are no institutions in IBHE’s Western Region that offer an environmental doctoral program 

of any kind. 

 

Ph.D. students in Environmental Science must hold an earned thesis-based Master’s degree in a physical, 

life, or mathematical science from an accredited institution prior to being admitted to the program.  

Additionally, applicants are required to provide at least three letters of reference from individuals who can 

provide meaningful comments on the student’s professional and/or academic background; a statement of 

research interest; and a curriculum vita. 

 

Ph.D. students in Environmental Science must complete at least 60 semester hours (s.h.) beyond the 

Master’s degree, in the following areas: 

· Core courses, 11 s.h. 

· Electives, at least 9 s.h. 

· Dissertation/Research, 40 s.h. 

 

In the core sequence of courses (11 s.h.) a theoretical framework is established for the study of the 

interrelatedness and interaction within and between environmental compartments; advanced methods are 

developed and applied to the quantitative analysis of environmental science data (including statistics, 

mathematical modeling, and geospatial analysis and simulation); and principles are integrated in ways 

that permit informed environmental decision making. 

 

Within three regular academic semesters (fall/spring) of completing the core courses, Ph.D. students in 

Environmental Science must take and pass a Qualifying Examination (QUAL), which is drawn from the 

content of the core courses.  (Students will be allowed two attempts to pass the QUAL.  Those who are 

unable to obtain a passing score may apply to an appropriate master’s degree program.  This remains an 

exit option throughout the remainder of the Ph.D. in Environmental Science program.) 

 

After successfully completing the QUAL, Ph.D. Candidates in Environmental Science must establish a 

Doctoral Examining Committee (DEC) consisting of five members.  To account for the broad range of 

student technical preparation, personal interests, and possible dissertation research topics, inherent 

flexibility is provided through electives (at least 9 s.h.) which are selected by the student and his/her 

doctoral examining committee. 

 

Ph.D. Candidates in Environmental Science will successfully complete a Preliminary Examination 

consisting of a written and oral defense of his/her dissertation research plan.  As a research-based terminal 

degree program, the curriculum for the Ph.D. in Environmental Science is weighted to emphasize the 

conduct of independent, novel scientific investigation, under the close supervision of a faculty advisor and 

committee (40 s.h. Dissertation/Research). 
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Each Ph.D. Candidate in Environmental Science will present his/her research to the DEC as a written 

dissertation.   An oral presentation of the dissertation will also be made by the candidate following the 

submission of the written dissertation.  The oral component of the candidate’s Final Examination will be 

open to the University community. 

 

To support its multidisciplinary character, the program will be administratively housed in the College of 

Arts & Sciences’ Institute for Environmental Studies.   The program will be offered through WIU’s Quad 

Cities riverfront campus, though student research may take place at both WIU campuses and/or off-site 

facilities. 

 

It is anticipated that between six and eight students will enroll in the new degree program during its first 

year of operation.  By the fifth year, the annual addition of ten to twelve new students is anticipated.  Due 

to differences in research progress, it is difficult to predict the exact time between matriculation and 

graduation; however, a four to six year timeframe is reasonable.  Consequently, it is estimated that six to 

eight degrees will be awarded by the fifth year of operation. 

 

Environmental Science Ph.D. Program Costs 

Personnel.  Revised October 2011 

Item Unit cost # units Extended cost 

New faculty (assistant professor; 9 mo.) $55,000 1 $55,000 

New faculty (associate professor; 9 mo.) $75,000 1 $75,000 

Faculty reassignments to Ph.D. program 

(20% time based on 9 mo. salary of $55k) 
$11,000 2 $22,000 

Graduate research assistantships $11,200 2 $22,400 

   
$174,400 

Note:   To meet the need for clerical support, the internal reallocation of a fractional percent of 

the CAS Research & Outreach Chief Clerk is proposed. 

 

Analytic Equipment and Supply      $138,600 

Computing Resource           $  34,100 

                    _________ 

 Total  $347,100 

 

 

Resolution No. 12.9/6: Application Fee for Admission 

Admissions Director Andy Borst said this increase would take our application fee from $25 for online and 

$30 for paper applications to $30 for all applications for traditional new freshmen and new transfer 

students. This would bring us in line with our competitors. Eastern Illinois University, Southern Illinois 

University-Carbondale, Southern Illinois University-Edwardsville are all charging $35. The only 

institutions that are charging $25 currently are Chicago State and Governors State, which we don’t have a 

lot of cross applications with. If you approve this resolution, it would take effect immediately, and we 

estimate it would create about $60,000 in additional revenue which would help us to recruit more 

students. Trustee Griffin said so, you’re kind of rounding it out.  

 

Trustee Cole moved to approve Resolution 10 1 72 208.64 Tm
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Roll Call 

Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin  Yes 

Trustee Hare  Yes 

Trustee Houston Yes 

 

Motion Carried.  

 

Resolution: 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University has reviewed its current undergraduate admissions application 

fee compared with other State Universities in Illinois; and, 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University has learned that other regional universities in the State of Illinois 

charge an undergraduate admissions fee ranging from $30-$40; and, 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University proposes that its Undergraduate Admissions Application Fee 

remain at $30 for a paper application and increase from $25 to $30 for an electronic application; 

and, 

 

WHEREAS this would affect approximately 2,000 applications; and, 

 

WHEREAS the funds raised through this one-time fee will be used to cover the rising costs of 

recruitment and retention of undergraduate students to Western Illinois University; and, 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University will implement the Undergraduate Admissions Application Fee 

beginning September 21, 2012: 

 

THEREFORE be it resolved that the Board of Trustees approves the Western Illinois University 

Undergraduate Admissions Application Fee of $30 for all applications for undergraduate 

admission to Western Illinois University beginning September 21, 2012, as proposed. 

 

Chair Epperly said number one I want to thank Bill Griffin for all the work and the effort that he’s put in 

to that Ph.D. on the past number of years. You’ve been beyond, what I call, beyond the call of duty and 

you can be an official Leatherneck now Bill, so forth, but thank you for all your effort and thanks to 

everybody for all your effort. I think it’s a very much needed, very good program and you’ve done a very 

good job with that.  

 

In fact, we have to go back. We want to go back to the Finance Committee for two things. It came to my 

attention, there’s some question as to Resolution 12.9/9, and we want to be sure that we’re 100%, have it 

done 100% legally, so we don’t create too many problems for Dana when it comes to purchasing. And 
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selected in accordance with the Illinois Procurement Code and all other applicable statutes and rules. I am 

asking for a motion to accept the amendment and changes as read. Chair Epperly moved. Trustee Early 

seconded the motion. Trustee Griffin clarified the language should be the resolution as amended. Thank 

you. Matt Kwacala said approve the resolution as stated. Trustee Cole said a move to resolution as stated. 

Chair Epperly said so moved. Trustee Cole said it has been seconded. Can we have a roll call? 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin  Yes 

Trustee Hare  Yes 

Trustee Houston Yes 

 

Motion Carried.  

 

Resolution: 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University has determined a need for the replacement of permanently 

affixed residential furniture due to the recladding of Thompson Hall; and 

 

WHEREAS the lead time required for ordering, manufacturing, delivering, and installing said furniture is 

significant; 

 

WHEREAS Western Illinois University is now required by the Chief Procurement Officer of Higher 

Education to solicit proposals from which to select a Vendor to provide said furniture, rather than 

buying from an existing contract; and 

 

WHEREAS Vendor will be selected in accordance with the Illinois Procurement Code and all other 

applicable statutes and rules:  

 

THEREFORE be it resolved that the Board of Trustees of Western Illinois University delegates 

authority to President Thomas to approve the procurement of residential furniture for Thompson 

Hall.  Total cost of the purchase shall not exceed $1,500,000.  

 

Trustee Cole said now we want to approve the resolution itself, which delegates approval to the President. 

Trustee Griffin said we just did that. Trustee Cole said ok, we’re through. Matt Kwacala yeah, we’re 

good. Trustee Cole said alright, back to you chairman. Chair Epperly said thank you. That’s why we have 

attorneys right?  

 

Second thing, and this is my fault, that’s what happens when I get too emotional about something such as 

a Science Building, and if you knew my background and I know nothing about science so why I get that 

emotional I don’t know. I would like to go back and actually make an amendment to Resolution No. 

12.9/3, the Capital Budget Recommendation, and I would like to move that we remove the request for 

$360,000 from the 60th Street facility in the Quad Cities out of that recommendation
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meeting we instructed the administration and Joe to be looking into selling that facility, and what are we 

going to do with it? I say sell it, but basically plans to whatever we’re going to do with that facility, and 

when I saw this request I’m saying wait a minute, why are we asking to put money into a building that 

chances are we’re going to do something with, namely sell or whatever. Now I don’t know, again, how 

the IBHE works, but on the other hand if I was sitting on that Board and saw requests coming in that there 

not going to use in some way or another, I’d be questioning it, so it would make sense to me to take that 

out of that recommended list going to the IBHE.  

 

President Thomas said in our discussions, we’ve decided we would not move forward with the 60th Street 

facility in terms of remodeling it as we stated with the $360,000. Joe and others and I had a conversation 

regarding that and that is something that we feel that should be taken out and concurring with Trustee 

Epperly. Therefore, it should not go forward. It has not been made public or anything of that nature what 

we are going to do with that facility at this point, but we don’t want to go ahead and remodel it based on 

what our discussions right now. VP Rives added and that would have been remodeling not deferred 

maintenance. We’re not deferring a problem. We’re being fiscally responsible.  

 

Trustee Griffin asked on the $360,000 remodeling and rehabilitation, are we doing, was it our intention to 

begin with to do it so that it will maintain the building’s value or even increase the buildings value? Is 

there something that, rather than eliminating the entire $360,000? Is there work that is actually needed? 

VP Rives said remember we have to budget years out for this and at the time that this original money was 

thought was when we were exceeding capacity at 60th Street, primarily it was for space efficiencies, 

juxtaposing how some of the rooms are oriented, some very surface level things. If you go into the 

building itself, it’s in very good condition. There will be some minor permanent improvements that need 

to be addressed, carpeting is one example, to make it market-ready, but we did half of it this year, so the 

scope and the scale is not $360,000. It is significantly less. There’s no need. Trustee Griffin said so you 

don’t see any decrease in potential value to the University by not doing this? VP Rives said correct. 

Again, the facility is in very good condition and it’s not a deferred maintenance issue. Trustee Griffin said 

good, thank you Joe. Chair Epperly said any other questions on that? Comments? Roll call on that, please. 

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin  Yes 

Trustee Hare  Yes 

Trustee Houston Yes 

 

GENERAL DISCUSSION AND ACTION ITEMS 

 

Annual Report on Athletics 

Athletics Director Tim VanAlstine said thank you. First, let me thank the Board for moving the annual 

report from a December report to this report. I think it was cumbersome in the past as I was trying to 

report on the previous year, but then also that first semester, so this report here is a report of the 2011-

2012 academic year. So, I will report on that, but at the same time before I begin I’d like to introduce and 

recognize some of the Intercollegiate Athletics staff that are here. First, Matt Tanney, our new Associate 
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Happy homecoming and also because of the timing of this, happy Hall of Fame as well. Tonight we will 

be celebrating our Hall of Fame Induction Banquet, inducting: Jerry Champer, a former Swimming & 

Diving coach, Tom Carper, who is a contributor to the Intercollegiate Athletics program, Holly (Killion) 

Van Vlymen, former Softball player, Craig Phalen, a former Football player, and Dave Dir, a former 

Men’s Soccer player. I would also, I think we only have if there are other Hall of Fame Inductees in the 

room, if they could just raise their hand, Cathy Early. Trustee Early joked he gave me a pointed look. Dr. 

Van Alstine said I did, and I also like to extend an appreciation to Caleb and the Student Government 

Association. The school spirit on our campus is remarkable. To Brad Bainter, the Think Purple campaign 

has been wonderful, and hopefully tomorrow we will have a home field advantage with the Think Purple, 

and I would also like to extend an appreciation to Dr. Biller and Dr. Thomas. Our tailgating over the last 

two years, and over the last two games has been wonderful. You probably have heard me talk in the past 

about creating that traditional college football game day atmosphere, and I think we’re there. I think our 

students have responded very, very well and I’m very, very impressed on how our tailgating plan has 

worked and the response that we’ve received has been very, very impressive and so I’m extending a thank 

you to many individuals who have made that a very successful, traditional college football game day 

atmosphere for us. 

 

In your packet, we’ve prepared an annual report. I would like to take just a couple of minutes here to just 

highlight some of the things that I think are most impressive about our Intercollegiate Athletics program. 

First and foremost, on the academic side, I know we’ve talked about Jenna Verity before but last year 

Jenna was a finalist for a Rhodes Scholarship. Jenna was the first student at Western Illinois University 

and incidentally a student-athlete, so we’re very proud of Jenna. Laura Lins last year was the University’s 

Lincoln Laureate. Laura was a women’s soccer player. In fact, three of the last five years at Western 

Illinois University the Lincoln Laureate has been student-athlete: Laura Lins, Matt Barr, and Julie Remes. 

So congratulations to those individuals. I’d also like to point out that the President’s Academic Award in 

the Missouri Valley Football Conference that Western Illinois University, our football program had the 

most award winners in the Missouri Valley Football Conference.  

 

Our general department academic summary, I’m very proud of the fact that our student-athletes have a 3.1 

cumulative GPA from last year. Over 50% of our student-athletes have a 3.0 GPA, and about 21%, almost 

22% of our student-athletes have received University Honors. We had 161 student-athletes named to The 

Summit League All-
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ESPN was wonderful, and it speaks volumes to the reach that our Intercollegiate Athletics programs have 

provided for the University. The thing that was interesting about that game, if you don’t mind real 

quickly, is that game went into overtime and following that broadcast was SportsCenter. So a number of 

people that were waiting to turn on their television to watch SportsCenter, because the game went in to 

overtime, it just basically doubled and tripled the number of eyeballs that saw Western Illinois University. 

So, I’m very pleased with that. Men’s Basketball also advanced to the College Basketball Invitational 

Tournament. That game also was broadcast on a national broadcast on HDNet.  
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The Summit League plan on page 235. What’s the, can, I’ve never seen The Summit League plan. Is that 

online? Do they have it online? Dr. Van Alstine said I don’t believe it was online at the time. Chair 

Epperly asked how big is it? Dr. Van Alstine said well, the Summit plan was initiated in 2007, as it says 

in the report, and that was a Presidential Initiative. The Presidents of all the schools in The Summit 

League created the Summit plan to advance The Summit League, and at the same time advance the 
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looks like there. Good job. President Thomas said and we were just featured in some magazine on 

Desire2Learn. Rick, do you want to mention that briefly? Sorry to put you on the spot. Dr. Rick Carter 

said no, that’s ok. Desire2Learn was the selection made by a committee that actually made up most of this 

University, a representation of faculty, staff, the technology people as well. It was a very carefully made 

selection, and  in doing so we’ve done a remarkable job with all the support we had and Desire2Learn 
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Trustee Ehlert Fuller said there was a time when enrollment was increasing every year and a concern then 

was how many students can we accommodate, and at the time as we recall we didn’t have a number. So 

now we have a number, so we, whether enrollment is decreasing or increasing, we know the number that 

we can accommodate on this campus. I think that’s valuable.  

 

Provost Hawkinson said and let me add that the room for great growth is over on this side of the table at 
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kind of one plan. You’re getting shown what their vision for one plan is so we can get your feedback. 

This afternoon I’ll be at Alumni Council, while Scott’s opening two new buildings, to get their feedback 

then we go to our governance groups and see if we’re all on board or if we need to have changes and our 

ultimate goal is to bring you an updated Master Plan that stresses practical solutions over the next five 

years in December. So with that, I yield to Scott and it’s been a blast working with him I must say. 

 

Scott Coker said thank you Joe. It’s been fun. I will talk very quickly because I know it’s lunch time, so 

I’ll try to keep it short. Smith Group, as Joe said, came last week and they had approximately 100 slides. I 

do not have 100 slides, I have approximately 30 that I’ll go through pretty quickly. The first one is 

basically their job is to come to campus and listen to the campus and then present their/our ideas back and 

summarize those. These are the five guiding principles. I’m not going to read through them, but basically 

we’re  
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hide that and make it look nicer looking parking lot. Moving to the north, here’s a big part of this plan. 

We’ve really had a lot of discussions about what do we do for parking on campus. This is a proposed 

parking garage. Right now we’re about 800 spaces, so it’s about five levels, and along with this you see 

this Browne 
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coming through, and so this gives us a grand entrance straight into Hanson Field and so you’re not 

coming along the side of it. You come right into the middle of it. The next slide shows it more. And then 
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Group comes to campus at the City Hall, so we’ve had a good group there. It’s very important to keep the 

City involved. The City has a plan at Adams and Lafayette to do an entryway to improve that. They’ve 

applied for grant dollars and from what I’ve heard it’s pretty favorable they’re going to get it, so that’s 

one of our entryways on Adams Street into campus. 

 

Trustee Cole said over the years I’ve been involved with the Strategic Plan, and Joe and his team has done 

a wonderful job. You talked about the 12,000 number being unrealistic, in order to achieve the goals of 

the Strategic Plan that we have. We’re going to have to make it realistic. 

 

Resolution No. 12.9/7: Release of June 8, 2012 Executive Session Meeting Minutes 

Trustee Cole moved to approve Resolution 12.9/7. Trustee Ehlert Fuller seconded the motion.  

 

Roll Call 

Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin  Yes 

Trustee Hare  Yes 

Trustee Houston Yes 

 

Motion Carried.  
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Roll Call 

Trustee Cole  Yes 

Trustee Early  Yes 

Trustee Ehlert Fuller Yes 

Trustee Epperly  Yes 

Trustee Griffin  Yes 

Trustee Hare  Yes 

Trustee Houston Yes 

 

Motion Carried.  

 

Resolution: 

 

WHEREAS David L. Steelman was named Assistant to the President for Governmental Relations in 

December 1995 by then President Donald Spencer; and, 

 

WHEREAS Mr. Steelman served the University and the Office of the President diligently for over 16 

years during the terms of President Emeritus Donald Spencer, President Emeritus Alvin Goldfarb, 

and current President Jack Thomas; and, 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

Chair Epperly said I had two things I’d like to mention. One, and I mentioned about the Freeh’s Report 

with Penn State, but one of the things that was on there. One thing that caught me was that one of their 

recommendations to the Penn State Trustees was to increase and publicize the ways in which individuals 

can convey messages and concerns to Board members. I found that very interesting and actually went to 

our website, and most of the things are there that that can easily be done. One thing that they did 

recommend, another recommendation that they made which again I started looking at ours and said wait 

do we have this, and they said that Penn State should provide Board members with individual university 


